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November 2-3, 2005

Salem Inn

1775 Freeway Court, NE, Salem, OR  97303

Tuesday, November 2, 2005

Opening Remarks

Doug Krahmer, Chair, called the regular meeting of the Oregon Soil and Water Conservation Commission (SWCC) to order at 1:10 p.m. on November 2, 2005, at the Salem Inn.  Introductions were made.  Present at all or part of the meeting were:

SWCC Members

Doug Krahmer, Chair

Charles Boyer


Leonard Breck 

Pat Geer

Dan Logan, Vice Chair
Tom Bedell


Tim Kerns

Advisors

Johnny Sundstrom, Oregon Association of Conservation Districts (OACD)

John McDonald, OACD

Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) and Guests

Jane Keppinger, Marion SWCD
Paul Reed, East Lane SWCD

Eddie Huckins, Lincoln SWCD
Liz VanLeeuwen, Linn SWCD

Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA)

Debbie Gorham, Administrator, Natural Resources Division (NRD)

Larry Ojua, SWCD Program Manager, NRD

Heather Rickenbach, Grants Administrative Officer, NRD 

Darcie Wentzel, Office Specialist, NRD

Oath of Office

Debbie Gorham administered the oath of office to Tim Kerns, a new member of the SWCC.  Tim’s term is from November 2, 2005 to June 30, 2009.

Approval of Minutes

The SWCC reviewed the minutes from the August 23-24, 2005 meeting held in LaGrande, Oregon.  Tom Bedell moved and Charles Boyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the August 23-24, 2005 SWCC meeting as submitted.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Natural Resources Division (NRD) Update

Debbie Gorham informed the SWCC of the new hires at the Natural Resources Division, Micah Wells, Livestock Water Quality Specialist and Carol Devore, Office Specialist 2.  Debbie discussed a November 1, 2005 news release regarding air quality regulations.  The Northwest Environmental Defense Center and a number of other petitioners, including the Willamette Riverkeeper and United Farm Workers organization, have filed a petition with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to require the State of Oregon to remove the exemption for agriculture from the air quality regulations.  ODA will meet with representatives from the industry and advise them on what has been done in response to similar petitions.      

The proposed reform of the Endangered Species Act (ESA), the Threatened and Endangered Species Recovery Act (TESRA), was approved by the United States House of Representatives and will now be reviewed in the Senate.  The State of Oregon Governor’s Natural Resources policy advisors are going to meet with a number of state senators and talk about a strategy.  

SWCC Member Reports

Pat Geer

Pat reported everything is good in her area and there is nothing new to report.  

Tom Bedell

A district manager has been hired at the Benton SWCD and will start before the convention.  He comes from Rochester, Minnesota, and was executive director for six county watershed partnerships.  The Japanese Knotweed project is making good progress.  

The RC&D tour, held in the East Lane SWCD, was well attended.  The theme was Marketing and Value to Rural Living in the Long Tom Trail, Fern Ridge Trail and Lorane Trail.  Benton SWCD’s annual report is done.  The Benton SWCD held a successful outdoor school for the 6th grade classes of Corvallis, with a new soils curriculum.   

At a recent meeting, the East Lane SWCD voted not to approve the OACD structure that was presented, but did vote to approve the by-law changes that were put forward by the directors.  Benton SWCD also voted not to approve the OACD structure.  Karl Morgenstern was appointed as director of the East Lane SWCD.  Siuslaw SWCD has a lot of project activity.  Umpqua district’s office has moved to Gardner.  Lincoln/Douglas SWCD has not turned in minutes for quite awhile.  Heather Alvarez from the Polk SWCD said that the knotweed project is complete and the final report will be submitted soon.  The Polk SWCD held its first outdoor school last week and 190 students attended.   Paul Reed will remain as Basin Chair for Central Coast and the Upper Willamette.

Leonard Breck

Leonard provided a written summary of district activities in his area.  There is much activity in Central Oregon.  Crook County SWCD has been very active.  Two questions have come up for the Commission, in regards to getting permits through the U.S. Fish and Wildlife and issues with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.  Leonard asked, “Have other agencies struggled with this also?  Can the Commission do anything with helping these two agencies to work together to get these permits issued promptly?”  Chair Doug Krahmer reported there has been some effort to get them to work together through the legislature.  John McDonald stated he has heard that Department of State Lands (DSL) has been negotiating with federal counterparts in trying to come up with a uniform and more streamlined process.  At the OACD convention, there is a session on the agenda that will be talking about this issue.  Larry Ojua remarked it is important to bring these issues to the Commission.  DSL staff has been very responsive to this problem.  Monty Turner, DSL Communications Coordinator, is the contact person for permit issues.

Tim Kerns

In September, the Baker Valley SWCDs held their conservation tour.  About 85-90 people attended, including DSL, the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ), ODA, and legislative staff.  The DSL staff that attended the tour asked good questions and wanted to know what they could do to make things work smoother.    

The livestock pipeline is a large project in Baker Valley that is heavily funded by the Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board (OWEB), U.S. Fish and Wildlife, and other agencies.  The project is in progress and includes pipeline installation, fencing, and habitat restoration, along ten miles of the Powder River.  The area holds about 7,500 head of cattle year round.   

Tim would like to know why it takes OWEB so long to reimburse districts for projects when they have been approved.  He says it seems to take them about eight months for the money to get reimbursed.    Larry Ojua thought the turnaround time was two to four weeks.  Larry and the chair want this to be brought to OWEB’s attention tomorrow when they meet with the committee.  

Minutes have been received from the Malheur SWCD, but not yet from the Wallowa and Union SWCDs.        

Charlie Boyer

People who are getting water from the main Applegate River are being converted over to a pump system.  There are concerns regarding water rights.  Three of the largest landowners have pulled out of the Farmer’s Ditch project because they said the watershed council could not and would not be able to meet its promises.  OWEB money is involved in this project.  The issue is going to court. 

Dan Logan
Dan is receiving Clatsop SWCD minutes.  He has no additional information on Tillamook SWCD, other than what he gets from Larry Ojua.  Columbia SWCD is doing well; no minutes have been reported.  

The Columbia district is progressing nicely; general office management is doing well.   The Clatsop SWCD is having a contractor conflict on a project that has turned into a legal issue where the contractor is not supplying the correct permits.  Yamhill SWCD is doing very well.  

The Tualatin district is in a state of flux without a district manager.  The Tualatin district has a new staff member to assist Amber Reese.  If you call the office, you will get Kristy Turner, who is the public information resource person. 

Doug Krahmer

Doug provided a written summary of district activities in his area, and gave a brief summary.  Clackamas County SWCD held its annual meeting and a barbeque.  In October, it was awarded three grants.  These include a DEQ 319 that focuses on developing water quality workshops for the urbanizing area of Damascus, and a Title III grant from Clackamas County.  The Title III grant is to develop a log sorting and utilization yard that will provide economic and conservation incentives to support fuels reduction and stewardship contracting activities on private and public forestlands.  

East Multnomah SWCD is working on its budget.  It has hired Jean Fike as the new district manager.  Linn SWCD is doing well.  

Marion SWCD had a tour of the Landowner Assistance Program (LAP) projects, which was attended by several elected representatives.  It was helpful to get elected representatives out to see what is being accomplished and to explain how and why it is being done.  In October, the district took Stephanie Page, Katy Coba, Lisa Hanson, and Paul Siebert on a tour of local projects and showed them some of the district obstacles.  This was very educational for the district and ODA staff.  Diane Cheyne is working on the Oregon Envirothon, a national program.  

West Multnomah SWCD works on many projects similar to those of Tualatin SWCD, due to the sharing of watershed basins.  West Multnomah has several projects in the works and is doing well.         

Agriculture Water Quality Program (AgWQP)

Dave Wilkinson from ODA spoke about the AgWQP Committee.  It met about a year ago, and Tom Bedell was representing the SWCC.  The committee looks over and reviews how ODA went through the process of developing the 39 basin plans and rules.  The committee reviewed the proposed implementation.  The committee is about to reconvene, on January 10, 2006, and would like to meet every two years.  Dave would like to have a packet together of the progress the program is making to present to the legislature prior to the meeting.  The SWCC serves a special role on the AgWQP committee because the SWCDs are linked to the SB1010 program.  Dave asked the SWCC to designate a member to serve on the committee.  

Mack Barrington, ODA Rangeland Riparian Management Specialist, presented a slide show on how to develop accurate and useful information about site functions.  The overall goal of the site function is to produce localized information on vegetation and expected benefits to water quality.  The information gathered provides technical assistance and outreach for those who need it, including SWCD technical personnel.  It will help resolve compliance issues, recognize regional differences in vegetation, and highlight the importance of soils information.  The program will help create more effective communication about plants and the kinds of environments that best support them.  The program stresses the use of native plant species, but also recognizes the usefulness of introduced species in providing water quality benefits; however, consideration is given for site change.  Many streams in Oregon are incised (channel has been down cut), which has created drier stream banks and conditions that support invasive plants such as Himalayan blackberry.  Native species may be lacking in these areas and thus may require the use of other species to provide the site functions necessary for water quality protection.  This project will help to develop information supporting improved site assessment and enhancement. 

The SWCC voted to have Tom Bedell continue on the AgWQP Advisory Committee.  Charles Boyer made the motion and Leonard Breck seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Public Comment 

Johnny Sundstrom spoke in regards to the presentation by Mack and Dave from ODA.  Johnny feels there is a need to develop a theory of restoration for Oregon.  To resolve some of these issues with funding and restoration, we need to have a philosophy or theory.  OACD, SWCC, and OWEB need to be a part of developing the theory or philosophy of restoration in riparian areas that apply to Oregon.  Charlie Boyer would like to see Dan Carver from the Board of Agriculture join the SWCC meetings.  Doug Krahmer wanted the AgWQP Advisory Committee to be aware that the SWCC has an excellent chance of getting action because, as a board, it can direct the chair to take issues to the Board of Agriculture.  

Follow-up Items from August Meeting 

Larry Ojua went over some items of interest.  The letters from SWCC Chair, Doug Krahmer, and Larry Ojua were included in the meeting packet.  

There will be five regional public contracting workshops.  Workshops will be held December 5-16, 2005.  The workshops and dates will be announced soon.  Workshops will be held in LaGrande or Pendleton, Redmond, Grants Pass, Eugene, and Portland.  The workshops will be very beneficial to all districts.  Larry encouraged all districts to attend a workshop.  This will be the only formal training ODA will be able to provide.

The Conservation Easement Workshops are completed.  Each district that attended received a Conservation Easement workbook.      

Larry provided three examples of SWCC letterhead; the SWCC will look them over and vote on a selection tomorrow.  

Larry will be holding interviews on November 8th and 9th for the new SWCC Program Specialist position at the ODA office in Salem.  He has a strong set of candidates for the new position.  Larry invited Commission members to participate in the interview process.  Doug Krahmer feels it would be a very good idea.  Dan Logan, Vice Chair of SWCC, John McDonald, Executive Director of OACD, and Jane Keppinger of Marion SWCD will participate in the interviews.  The work plan for the new person will include attending regional meetings in the first six months of employment. 

Doug Krahmer and Dan Logan will work with Larry Ojua before the convention for suggestions for minimum internal audit functions.  These functions will be discussed at the round table meeting at the convention.  At the convention this year, Doug Krahmer will participate in the opening ceremony and provide an overview of the SWCC activities.  There will be a panel of Commission members at the convention to answer questions and discuss the partnership’s strategic plan and how to move the concepts into action.    

SWCD Funding Issues

Doug Krahmer spoke with regard to the SWCD funding issue.  During the legislative session, funds for the SWCDs were cut by $175,000.  He thought there was an understanding that watershed councils and districts would be treated equally through the legislative process.  After the session, OWEB provided $500,000 for watershed council support.  The SWCDs received a $175,000 cut.  

Districts feel councils and SWCDs were not treated equally.  The Commission and OACD are the best groups to move forward with this issue.  Katy Coba, Director, ODA; Debbie Gorham, Administrator, NRD; and Lauren Henderson, Deputy Director, ODA met with OWEB and discussed the issue.  Katy asked OWEB to see if some money can be found for districts.   

The SWCC feels it needs representation at the OWEB meetings to help discuss issues.  The SWCC should communicate to the OWEB what the needs of the SWCDs are and how these cuts are hurting them.  The Board of Agriculture, OACD, and the SWCC need to partner more and talk with the legislature.  The SWCC needs to prepare a solid presentation on why the districts need money.   

A motion was made that Chair Doug Krahmer go to the Board of Agriculture and that Dan Carver, as a member of OWEB, request monetary funding from OWEB.  This funding is necessary so districts can plan conservation practices, provide technical assistance, and carry out other functions as required by the state.  Charles Boyer made the motion and Dan Logan seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  

SWCD Consultations & Assistance

Larry Ojua briefed the SWCC on Tillamook, Columbia, Josephine and Deschutes SWCDs.  All Commission members received an article on Tillamook SWCD.  Columbia SWCD’s lawsuit is going forward.  Josephine SWCD had a good meeting with Larry and John McDonald on how to develop a business plan.  They also answered questions on district operations and financial issues.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:20 p.m.

Wednesday, November 3, 2005

Opening Remarks

Doug Krahmer, Chair, called the regular meeting of the Oregon Soil and Water Conservation Commission (SWCC) to order at 8:00 a.m. on November 3, 2005, at the Salem Inn.  Present at all or part of the meetings were:

SWCC Members

Doug Krahmer, Chair

Tom Bedell


Leonard Breck 

Pat Geer

Dan Logan, Vice Chair
Charles Boyer


Tim Kerns

Advisors

Ken Bierly, Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board (OWEB)

Lois Loop, Farm Service Agency (FSA)

Johnny Sundstrom, Oregon Association of Conservation Districts (OACD)

John McDonald, OACD

Bill Braunworth, Oregon State University (OSU) Extension Agriculture Program

Mike Barsotti, Oregon Department of Forestry (ODF)

Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) and Guests

Jane Keppinger, Marion SWCD

Liz Vanleeuwen, Linn SWCD

Glenn Dolphin, Marion SWCD

Robin Straughan, Marion SWCD

Stan Christenson, Yamhill SWCD

Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA)

Debbie Gorham, Administrator, Natural Resources Division (NRD)

Larry Ojua, SWCD Program Manager, NRD

Heather Rickenbach, Grants Administrative Officer, NRD 

Darcie Wentzel, Support Staff, NRD

Progress Reports for 2005-2006 Funding

Heather Rickenbach reviewed a packet that was given to each Commission member, starting with the payment summary.  There was a delay in the funding, so ODA was not able to send payments to all districts until October 29, 2005.  ODA was able to release emergency payments to Coos, Deschutes, Lincoln, and Union districts on October 13, 2005.  A total of $699,698.50 was distributed to the districts for the first quarter.  Second quarter payments will total $366,109.00 and have not been released yet.  ODA is doing its best to promptly get the districts their money.

Heather discussed the outreach activities.  Due to a new reporting format and other problems, she has not received all the quarterly progress reports.  When all the reports come in, she will mail out a completed version of the summary for the outreach activity.  Special attention was called to the Clackamas County SWCD for outreach efforts; it contacted 259 landowners.  Gilliam County SWCD has several water quality grant projects.  Other SWCD activities include outreach programs in East Lane SWCD, and irrigation water projects funded by multiple agencies in both Jackson and Baker County SWCDs.  

Heather discussed the applied conservation practices.  These practices are funded in full or in part by ODA dollars.  In the first quarter, Harney SWCD had 32 practices, Wasco SWCD had 37 practices, and Morrow SWCD had 89 practices.    

Larry Ojua spoke regarding the feedback on the quarterly report requirements.  Heather and Larry have received several phone calls from SWCDs stating that the scope of work (SOW) portion of the quarterly report is not user friendly.  ODA is working with the WQ planners and several SWCDs to make the SOW portion more workable for everyone.      

The Commission discussed funding from ODA.  Charles believes the public needs to step up and help.  Not much money from public taxes goes to the districts.  The Commission feels a subcommittee should be appointed to look into this.  Chair Doug Krahmer would like to discuss this with Larry at OACD, and bring back a proposal to the Commission at the next meeting.

Local Report from Marion SWCD

Glenn Dolphin and Robin Straughan from the Marion SWCD came to highlight what the district has been doing for the past year.  A slide show was presented on outreach activities.  The projects have assisted landowners in erosion control, planting, livestock management, and water conservation.  Small farm projects have included drip line projects, fencing, manure storage structures, and underground outlets for gutters.  The large farm projects include irrigation systems, erosion control, confined animal waste management projects, and pipeline projects. 

The native plant tree sale funded several other projects including a scholarship fund.  The Oregon Envirothon was held in the spring at the Oregon Garden.  Last year’s winning team from Newberg went on to the national event for the Envirothon and placed thirteenth.  The district also held an elementary school poster contest; the district was able to supply several schools with the paper and pens for the contest.  The winner of the poster contest received a $50 gift certificate.

Workshops held by the district include Native Plant, Landscape Ideas, and the Youth Environmental Summit.  It also hosted field tours that showcased grazing, erosion control, and living on the land.  The Marion SWCD also has a knotweed control project and performs water quality sampling at 31 sites.   Many of these programs are funded by multiple grants and sources.
Update on ODA Compliance Program

Stephanie Page presented a slide show on the AgWQ compliance program.  There have been 39 investigations so far in 2005.  The vast majority of investigations were in western Oregon.  Eight of the investigations were due to complaints made by other agencies, and 31of the investigations were due to complaints taken from the public.  Depending on the condition staff find when they conduct an investigation, the landowner/operator may receive a Letter of Compliance, Water Quality Advisory, Letter of Warning, or Notice of Noncompliance.  

In addition to conducting investigations, the AgWQ compliance program is providing outreach and technical assistance to Christmas tree and nursery growers to encourage them to take steps in erosion prevention control before winter.  A horsekeeping presentation and brochure has been produced.  ODA conducts compliance tours with districts and landowners to help increase an understanding of the AgWQ program.   

Partner Reports

Oregon Association of Conservation Districts (OACD)  

Johnny Sundstrom began by speaking about his trip to St. Louis, where he attended a White House conference on Cooperative Conservation.  The Secretary of Agriculture and Chuck LaVelle were among the speakers who gave wonderful talks.  As Johnny came away from the conference, he felt that the so-called environmentalism values have been mainstreamed and that standing outside the process and trying to manage through litigation or obstructionism is no longer valid.  The system itself has adopted so many of the values of the environmentalist movement over the last 30 years.    

The 2006 OACD National Convention will be held in Houston on January 29-February 3rd.  The convention has been moved from New Orleans.

Johnny provided a handout to the SWCC on the proposed structural changes for OACD.  The proposed changes would be a one-year trial exercise, carried out between the 2005 and the 2006 annual meetings of OACD.  Johnny explained that the chairs of each of the 45 Oregon Soil & Water Conservation Districts (or a district delegate or alternate chosen by the district’s board) would serve on the OACD Board of Directors.  The Board will meet twice a year; once midway between the annual meetings and once at the annual meeting.  Electronic and paper communication will be maintained throughout the year to keep this group informed of the results of its activities and about new or ongoing needs for its attention.

OACD candidates for next term elections are as follows:  John McDonald and Dan Goffin are running for President.  Rudy Fenk and Barbara Niedermeyer are running for Vice-President.  David Simmons, appointed as interim Treasurer, is now running for Secretary. 

John McDonald commented on the proposed OACD changes.  The OACD board feels the structural changes will bring SWCDs, state agencies, and the legislature closer.  OACD is hoping the restructioning as a one-year trial process will pass at the annual meeting.  OACD would also like to see full-time staff in the Salem office.  John McDonald has been working on several major projects with ODA in the last couple of months.  First, he worked with the ODA to come up with a draft of concepts for the operational review.  Second, he put together the Conservation Easement notebook. The Conservation Easement notebook was completed and distributed at the workshops.  Third, he put together a Personnel Management Guidebook.  The Personal Management Guidebook is in its final steps and will be available on compact disk.  The QuickBooks training for SWCDs funded by an OWEB grant is completed.    

Farm Services Agency (FSA) 

Lois Loop reported that the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) had a successful year.  Lois feels one reason for the success is due to the OWEB funding.  This program will continue as long as there are no budget cuts.  If a budget cut happens, it would mean an immediate stop to the CREP funding.  A proposal referred to as FSA Tomorrow would eliminate some county offices by consolidation.  This proposal has been put on hold for more planning.  

A majority of the standard CREP contracts will mature by 2008.  There will be a process for early re-enrollment or extensions through the FSA by spring of 2006.  The Environmental Benefit Index (EBI) scores from 2006-2007 will be reviewed for each contract.  All scores will be ranked nationally, and the top 20% will be offered re-enrollment.  Letters will be sent out in the spring from FSA.

CREP sign-ups have increased.  The program is moving forward nicely.  The program has eliminated three positions since it was first started.  The staff may be stretched a bit more, but they are handling it well.

Oregon Watershed Enhancement Board (OWEB)

Ken Bierly announced the new OWEB members; Dan Carver, Board of Agriculture; Jim Macano, Wasco County; Trish Smith, Bend; Helen Westbrook, Clatsop County; Ken Williamson, Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ).  

Ken briefly went over the OWEB budget.  Tim Kerns commented that reimbursement funds seem to take a long time from OWEB.  Charles Boyer also commented that the Jackson SWCD couldn’t seem to get approved for OWEB small grants.  Ken said he would look into these issues.  

The OWEB is working with ODA and others on ways they can work together to develop a proposal for the next legislative session to provide greater support for local conservation.  OWEB found, only after talking with ODA, that there was problem with funding and SWCDs.  OWEB is working on creating an up-to-date budget for SWCDs in the future.  The Legislative Fiscal Office report was not clear on what was included in the budget.  OWEB is reviewing how to reconcile this problem.  

Oregon Department of Forestry (ODF)

Mike Barsotti updated the Commission on two current projects.  A USDA-Forest Service/ODF Forest Legacy Program submitted two projects for federal funding consideration.  One project, proposed by the City of Eugene is a 16-acre oak woodland, and the other project proposed by the City of Portland is a one-acre riparian area restoration project.  Both projects are requesting federal funds to assist in the purchase of lands threatened to be converted to home sites.  Forest Legacy is a conservation easement/fee acquisition program that was first developed in Oregon in 2001, but through legislative direction was not active during the 2003-’05 Biennium.  A GIS analysis of family forestland is another project ODF is working on.  They plan to use GIS to help set geographic priorities.  It will be a great tool once it is up and working.  

OSU Extension Service

Bill Braunworth reported that Scott Reeds is a new director at OSU Extension.  He started in September.  During the transition time, there has been an adjustment to the budget.  The budget change has allowed some positions to be re-filled that had been vacated over the past year.  They are actively interviewing for the open positions.  A highlight in the staffing plan is more emphasis on the small farms along the

I-5 corridor and central Oregon.  The focus on small farms will be business development and conservation education.  

Steve Dodrill put together a program called “DVD Project: Helps Land Managers Plan for the Future”.  It is a very educational short video that draws on the experiences of 30 land managers from across the state.  It demonstrates the importance of resource management planning, whether you operate a five-acre farm near Portland or a 100,000-acre ranch in southeast Oregon.  To order the DVD, visit http://extension.oregonstate.edu, or call toll-free, 1-800-561-6719.

Oregon Conservation Employees Association Network (OCEAN)

Jane Keppinger is the interim leader for now; Pam Herinckx left in September.  Leadership will change with the upcoming officer elections within OCEAN.  Elections will be held at the OACD Convention and Annual Meeting.

Jane feels the OACD Convention will be wonderful and a great experience for everyone.  OCEAN offered a scholarship program for anyone who works for a district, had been there less than a year, and had a director going to the convention.  There were eight scholarships and nine applicants.  OCEAN paid for all nine applicants to go to the convention. 

OCEAN would like to better communicate with the SWCC and other committees.  Its mission is to better support all staff and districts.  The committee would like help from everyone to better define the role of OCEAN. 

Public Comment 

No public comment was provided.

Other Business

The Commission decided on a style of letterhead.  The style chosen has the members’ names down the side in smaller font size.  The Vice Chair needs to be listed under the Chair at the top of page.   

In the directory Tim Kerns’ email address is incorrect.  The correct email address for Tim is tkerns@bmi.net.

Next SWCC Meeting Date

January 17-18, 2006, at 12:00 p.m. in Prineville, Oregon

*Note – The meeting date and location were subsequently changed to January 17, 2006, at the Best Western Black Bear Inn, in Salem.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Darcie Wentzel

Office Specialist

Natural Resource Division

Oregon Department of Agriculture
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